BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at the Kingswood Community Centre, Westbrook, on Wednesday, 15 June 2011 at 7.30 pm
Present


Chairman



Ward

*



K Burgess (IND) 


Burtonwood West

Vice Chairman

*



A McCausland M.B.E. (IND)
Westbrook










Council Members





J Joyce (L)



Burtonwood East

*



Alex Abbey (L)


Burtonwood East





(Co-opted 15/06/11)





J Davidson (L)


Burtonwood East

*



J Higham (L)



Burtonwood West

*



T O’Neill (L)



Burtonwood West

*



T Cross (IND)


Callands





P Jackson (IND)


Callands

*



B Long (LD)



Callands

*



Roger Harrison (L)


Callands 




(Co-opted 15/06/11)

*



Bob Maclaren (C) 


Callands





(Co-opted 15/06/11)

*



M Smith (LD)



Old Hall 

*



D Earl (LD)



Westbrook

*



J Guthrie (L) 



Westbrook





Vacancy



Westbrook





*
Denotes Councillor present at Council

Also present


J Pickles – Clerk to the Parish Council 





S Krizanac – Local Resident  





B Maclaren – Local Resident





R Harrison – Local Resident





H Al-Taraboulsy – Warrington Guardian 







C1
Apologies
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor J Joyce, P Jackson and J Davidson.
C2
Code of Conduct - Declarations of Interest


It was noted that no declarations of interest were received.
C3
Election of Chairman 2011/2012


Councillor K Burgess was nominated by Councillor T O’Neill and seconded by Councillor D Earl and it was


Resolved that Councillor K Burgess be elected to act as Chairman for the ensuing year 2011/ 2012

            C4
Election of Vice Chairman 2011/2012


Councillor A McCausland was nominated by Councillor T O’Neill and seconded by Councillor T Cross and it was  


Resolved that Councillor A McCausland be elected to act as Vice Chairman for the ensuing year 2011/2012

C5
Appointments to Finance Sub Committee 2011/2012

It was resolved that the following members serve on the Finance Sub Committee for the ensuing year 2011/2012 

Chairman - Councillor K Burgess

Vice Chairman – Councillor A McCausland
Councillor T Cross


Councillor P Jackson



Councillor J Joyce


Councillor B Long
C6
Appointments to Planning Sub Committee 2011/2012

It was resolved that the following members serve on the Planning Sub Committee for the ensuing year 2011/2012
Councillor D Earl

Councillor J Higham
Councillor T O’Neill

C7
Appointments to Risk Assessment Sub Committee 2011/2012 


It was resolved that the following members serve on the Risk Assessment Sub Committee for the ensuing year 2010/2011
Councillor B Long

Councillor T Cross


Councillor D Earl

C8
Callands Vacancies – Co-option       


The following nominations had been received and accepted:-


Stefan Krisanac


Bob Maclaren


Roger Harrison


The first round of the co-option voting procedure took place:-


Stefan Krisanac

Votes received
3 


Bob Maclaren

Votes received
0


Roger Harrison

Votes received
6

And it was, Councillor Roger Harrison was duly elected to the Council, he signed the declaration of acceptance, code of conduct and took his seat at the table 

The second round of the co-option voting procedure took place:-


Stefan Krisanac

Votes received
3 


Bob Maclaren

Votes received
7


And it was, Councillor Bob Maclaren was duly elected to the Council, he signed the declaration of acceptance, code of conduct and took his seat at the table
            C9
Burtonwood East Vacancies – Co-option       


The following nomination had been proposed, seconded and accepted:-


Alex Abbey 

       
And it was, Councillor Alex Abbey was duly elected to the Council, he signed the declaration of acceptance, code of conduct and took his seat at the table
C10
Westbrook – Vacancy 

The Clerk reported that a notice of vacancy had been advertised, it was further noted that the vacancy would be filled by co-option at the next meeting of the Council.
 C11
Community / Police Issues


It was noted that the Police were not in attendance at the meeting.  The Clerk reported that she had received notification that due to staffing issues, it has become necessary for Sergeant Gordon Jack (Warrington West NPU) to move PCSO O'Brien from Westbrook/Callands to Bewsey/Dallam with immediate effect, and in order to provide Westbrook/Callands with some PCSO cover, PCSO Richard Unsworth would now be covering the area in addition to Burtonwood / Winwick. 

Sergeant Jack realised that this would not be welcome news, however he had a responsibility to move his resources to meet demand and the level of crimes and ASB in Bewsey/Dallam meant that the move was necessary.
Furthermore Sergeant Jack reported that he would review the situation when PCSO staffing levels increased (as officer’s return from sickness etc). 
Councillor T O’Neill together with other members voiced their disappointment and disbelief; they could not understand why this particular action had been taken without any prior consultation or notification. It was felt that 1 PSCO could not Police the whole of the Parish Area and it was

Resolved by the Council that the Clerk writes to the Divisional Commander to question the withdrawal of police officer provision for the area of Westbrook
C12
Minutes of the Meeting (20 April 2011)

Resolved that the minutes of the Council meeting of 20 April be agreed and signed as a correct record 
C13
Matters Arising
Nil
C14    Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (15 June 2011)

The Clerk and Chairman reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by Councillor K Burgess, Councillor A McCausland, Councillor B Long, Councillor T Cross and Councillor J Guthrie. 
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C14.1
Apologies
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor J Joyce and P Jackson. 
C14.2
Code of Conduct - Declaration of Interest 
Nil
C14.3
Applications for Grant/ Donations

Nil
C14.4
Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers     between meetings – April, May, June)


D Platt – Landscaping





£  207.00

Cheshire County Playing Fields Annual Subscription 2012
£    20.00

D Norris – Winter Gritting 





£  475.00

Swintons – Tractor Insurance 




£  609.19

Protec Fire Detection Annual Maintenance 


£  374.56

LCSA Zurich Annual Renewal 




£  174.00

Clerks Expenses April / May 2011 



£    67.91

Kingswood Cover Caretaker 




£    40.00

C Beesley Accounts/Asset Register 2011


£  400.00

Refund to the Estate of T Marsland (Payable to A Marsland)
£  100.00

C14.5
Accounts Requiring and Authorised for Payment 

ICS Supplies – Kingswood Centre – Baby Changing Unit
£  290.70

A Charlson – Repairs to Lights Green Bridge 


£  183.60

A Charlson – Removal of Extractor Fan – Kingswood

£  122.36

A Charlson – Repairs to Lights Kingswood Cente 

£  172.67

CPRE Annual Subscription 




£    29.00 

Clerks Expenses May / June 2011 



£  186.45

Kingswood - Cover Caretaker 




£    40.00

James Co – Repairs boiler & lights Kngswood Centre

£1209.60

Chairman’s Allowance 2011-2012 



£  200.00
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that all payments be made 
C14.6
Monthly Accounts – April / May 2011
The Clerk had produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the months of April and May 2011 and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted     
C14.7
Bank Reconciliation May 2011
The Clerk had produced a report detailing the bank reconciliation up to the end of May 2011 and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted    
C14.8 End of Year Accounts (Statement of Accounts) 2010-2011
The Clerk presented an Annual Income and Expenditure Account for the year ending 31 March 2011 showing the carried forward balance and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Annual Income and Expenditure Account for the Year ending 31 March 2011 be signed and accepted as a correct record 

C14.9 Asset Register 
The Clerk produced a report detailing the assets of the Parish Council as at 31 March 2011 and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted 
C14.10Chairman’s Allowance 2011/2012
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Chairman’s allowance for the ensuing year be set at £200

C14.11Internal Audit 2010/2011
The Clerk reported that the Borough Council had completed the internal audit on 26 May 2011, it was noted that a clean report had been received. 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted

C14.12Internal Audit 2011/2012  
The Clerk reported that the same Auditor of the Borough Council had completed the internal audit for the past several years, it was noted that the Clerk had approached her to do the work on a direct basis at a much lower cost to the Parish Council and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that Mrs. J Ashcroft be requested to fulfill the internal audit requirement of the Parish Council
C14.13External Audit 2010/2011
The Clerk reported that she was in the final stage of the compilation of documents that the external auditor required, it was noted that the completion date had been set for 15 May 2011 but that this date could not be met due to Parish Council schedules. 

The Clerk presented the annual external audit return and went through in particular Section 2 – The Annual Governance Statement and it was

Recommended that the statement be completed with “yes” responses and signed by the Chairman and Clerk
C14.14Kingswood Community Centre
The Clerk reported that the following repairs / renewals were needed:-

Replacement front door mats were needed

Blinds in the hall required repairing

Wall repair by entrance – needs filling and painting

New socket guards were required for several electrical sockets

New soap dispensers were required for the toilets

All windows needed to be cleaned

Replace plastic windows with glass

Crack in the hall floor needs repair

First aid kit and first aid sign – renewal

Hall fire door not shutting properly

Toilet door locks – need replacing

Ants in the front entrance had been seen 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that orders for the above repairs / renewals be placed

C14.15Pavilion Centre
Nil
C14.16Play Area – Pavilion
The Clerk reported that replacement bins and signs were need for the area and it was 
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that orders for the above be placed

C14.17Play Area Collins Green 
The Clerk reported that she had received notification that the new installation would commence on 21/22 June.
It was further reported that the contractor had confirmed that the installation would be completed prior to the school summer holidays. 

C14.18Play Area Inspections 
Nil
C14.19Fir Tree Lane – Community Ground 
 Nil
C14.20Pitches


The Clerk reported that the ladies rugby team that was going to use the rugby pitch on Fir Tree Lane were under the impression that when they were playing a match that they could use the Pavilion changing facilities.

The Clerk had informed the team that this was not the case and that the Parish Council had never provided changing facilities for the local rugby players. The Clerk believed that this provision was at the Community Centre.


It was noted that the ladies team did not now require the use of the pitch and requested that their cheque for £103 be refunded and it was 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the ladies team be refunded to the value of £103.00 
C14.21Quotation(s) Received  

It was reported that the Clerk had been requested to seek a quotation for a set of replacement goal posts to be sited on the Pavilion football area:-

B.F.M (NW) Limited – Supply of 1 set of goal posts to official dimensions, all steel work to be primed and painted white - £ 720.00 + Vat 
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the order for a set of goal posts be placed for the amount of £720 + Vat 
14.22Any Other Urgent Business  

The Clerk reported that she had received a request from Elisabeth Lloyd (a local resident) that was currently running a by-weekly youth club at the Scouts HQ in Burtonwood to hold a family fun day on the Pavilion Park area on 14 August 2011.  
It was noted that Elisabeth had wished to hire the site for a ‘React Family Fun Day’, this included inflatables, BBQ, stalls, portable stage, live band etc. It was further noted that Elisabeth would have to raise £2500 to stage the event which were run all over the country and are primarily focused on local youth provision.

Although the Parish Councillors wished to support such an event, they had concerns with parking issues, damage to the football pitches and, noise to local residents. It was noted that other venues were perhaps more suitable for such a function and it was 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Clerk relay the concerns of the Committee

The Clerk reported that a local youth worker was currently putting together a bid for a grant from WREN to facilitate youth provision in Burtonwood for a period of two years. It was requested that Parish Council supported the match funding by way of supply of the Pavilion Centre for youth groups on a twice weekly basis and it was 
Recommended by the Sub–Committee that the supply the Pavilion building be granted free of charge should the bid be successful 
C15    Report of the Planning Sub-Committee (15 June 2011)
Councillor T O’Neill reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself, Councillor D Earl and Councillor J HIgham 
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C15.1
Apologies

No apologies for absence had received. 
C15.2
Declarations of Interest
Nil
C15.3
Documents Received

0 General Item of Correspondence 

2 Domestic Planning Applications

2 Non Domestic Planning Application
0 Prior Notification under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

0 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved
0 The Planning Inspectorate
0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

1 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representation

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry

0 WBC Development Control Agenda
0 WBC Cat D Listing
6 Ward Lists
Recommended by the Planning Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 
C15.4
2011/17711 – Land adjacent to the M62, Causeway Bridges Farm – Proposes installation and operation of one 50m high wind turbine (77m total height with blades) and associated infrastructure (including switchgear house, access track, temporary construction compound and hardstanding)

Councillor B Long reported that he had attended the meeting of the Planning Application Sub-Committee at the Borough Council to forward the views of the Parish Council, but the agenda item had been further adjourned for a site visit and to gather additional information in relation to noise emissions.

Councillor Long reported may concerns in relation to the above application:-

· application being referred to as ‘phase1’

· detrimental effects to broad area

· local wild life

· exact output of turbine

· economic assessment – not done
· interference with up to 18% of television signals 

· objection from John Lennon Airport – Liverpool

Recommended by the Planning Sub- Committee that Councillor B Long be the representative of the Parish Council on all matters relating to this application  

C15.5 2011/18158 - Omega phases 1 & 2, west side of Burtonwood Road,    (either side of M62) – Proposed variation of conditions 12, 27, 29, 30-36 on permission 2003/01449 (Omega development) to allow a phased start
Councillor B Long reported that the above application was to be presented to the Planning Application Sub-Committee of the Borough Council on Wednesday, 22 June 2011.

Councillor Long reported concerns in relation to the above application:-

· new set of conditions

· highway issues

· trigger points – S106 agreement

Recommended by the Planning Sub- Committee that Councillor B Long be the representative of the Parish Council on all matters relating to this application  

C16
Correspondence

Meeting 18 May 2011 (Inquorate) – Correspondence

1. Warrington Borough Council – Public Rights of Way Forum 

2. Cheshire Playing Fields Association

3. Warrington Partnership – Neighbourhoods Bulletin

4. LCAS Bulletin

5. PSCO’s – Use of Buildings

6. Penketh Parish Council – Civic Service

7. Clerks and Councils Direct

8. The Playing Field 

9. Election of Mayor – Warrington Borough Council 
10. Countryside Voice

Council Meeting 15 June 2011 – Correspondence

1. Warrington Borough Council – Warrington Public Rights of Way     Forum

2. Warrington CVS – Contact May 2011

3. The Good Councillor Guide

4. Warrington Borough Council – Civic Service and Parade – 26 June 2011

5. Warrington Borough Council – Email from Elections Office – Callands/Westbrook 

Resolved by the Council that the above documents received be noted 
C16.1
15/06/11 Warrington Borough Council – Email from Elections Office – Callands / Westbrook – Boundary Transfer
Councillor D Earl reported that he had met with Alison Hughes, Electoral Manager of the Borough Council and, further to this meeting regarding the Westbrook situation there were two options to consider and these were:-
Option A - Community Governance Review 

A local petition signed by 10% of the registered local government electors (approx 520 electors) outlining the proposal to amend the Parish Ward boundary to be considered would need to be submitted to the Council and if agreed by the Borough Council, they  would undertake the review process which could take up to 10 months to complete.
Option B - Create a New Polling District 

It was reported that the Borough Council were about to commence a polling district review whereby they could create a new polling district and the designated polling place could be Callands Childrens Centre this would resolve the problem and then Kingswood Community Centre would be designated for the remaining Westbrook residents. It was noted that this issue could be resolved by the end of October 2011.
Councillor D Earl reported that from conversations with the electoral manager he forwarded the view that it was not what area residents lived in that was causing an issue but where the local electorate had to visit to vote.
Mrs Hughes recommended that option B was the least complicated and the least costly. 

Resolved by the Council that the above report be noted 
C17
Any Other Urgent Business
C17.1 Councillor J Guthrie reported on the overgrown hedges / trees that backed onto local residents gardens that belonged to Gullivers World and it was 


Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to Julie Dalton of Gullivers World to requested that the hedge / tree levels be reduced 

C17.2 Councillor J Joyce had reported by email the following complaints that he had received from local residents:-
Horse manure left by local riders on footpaths

it was noted that several pathways including the pathway from Chapel Lane to the Boarded Barn and the pathway from the Green Bridge to the rear of Sunningdale was covered in manure that local residents had to maneuver around, this was a real nuisance to anyone pushing a pram or walking with young children and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerk reports the above concerns to the Borough Council and to additionally request that following :-

(1) That the manure is removed from the pavements and to 

(2) erect signs or even install barriers that will allow pedestrians, prams and bikes through but not horses

Drains 
Blocked drains around the Haley Road area, especially near the junction of Clay Lane and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to request that the drains in the above locality be cleaned
C18
Resolved that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be considered

C18.1 Staff Issues

The Chairman reported on a further meeting held that he had attended with the Deputy Chairman and the caretaker (Kingswood Centre) on 13 June 2011 in relation to his current duties and the future caretaking / maintenance duties needed for the provision of the centre. 

Resolved by the Council that once an exact need was identified that a advertisement for a new caretaker be placed within the locality and that further discussions take place with the current caretaker to explore more efficient working practices / arrangements

 The meeting closed at 8.45 pm
Signed as a true record……..…………….


                                                                                      Cllr K Burgess (Chairman)
         20 July 2011
8
3

